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Appointment of Chairman.


The Parish Council Chairman (Cllr. Suzanne Wyche) being present presided over the meeting.

2

Apologies.

None.
3
Minutes of the Meeting Held on Monday 9th May 2022.
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 9th May 2022 were accepted as an accurate record.
4
Report of the Chairman of the Parish Council.
The Chairman gave a brief resume of the work of the Parish Council during the previous twelve months and outlined plans for the coming year. 
The Chairman thanked all those present for attending the annual parish meeting and felt that the meeting was an opportunity for the Parish Council to connect with the local community.
The Chairman gave a brief resume of the work of the Parish Council during the previous twelve months and outlined plans for the coming year. 

The Chairman went on to say that the Parish Council is made up of a group of volunteers who make decisions on behalf of the Village as the lowest tier of local government. In Fleckney we have a budget of approximately £200,000 per annum that comes from a proportion of the council tax, fees for use of the Sports Centre, other facilities and grants. This income is used to maintain existing facilities and provide enhancements to the Village. Currently there are eleven parish councillors, with Sarah Kenyon-Ellis joining us this year. At the forthcoming parish council election in May the existing eleven parish councillors have all been re-elected unopposed and therefore two seats are available on the Parish Council should anyone want to join us. 

The council also employs seven staff: John Flower the Clerk to the Council, a Sports Centre Manager, Tom Clegg, premises officers, grounds maintenance officer, and a street orderly who keeps the village free of litter as far as possible. This year Jane Everitt, administrative assistant for 16 years, retired and was replaced by Hannah Whitehead. Additional hours are being worked by the Street Orderly to help tackle the problem of dog fouling and litter at the Lodge Road Recreation Ground.

The Council is responsible for managing the Sports Centre and the Leicester Road and Lodge Road recreation grounds. Other duties include keeping the village free of litter, providing dog bins and allotments, responding to formal consultations and representing the Village in relation to planning applications and highways matters.

In addition to our usual duties we have large and small projects in progress. As I have mentioned previously we are managing a significant project to replace the existing sports centre with one more suitable for the needs of our growing village. Replacement of the sports centre is a lengthy process that is likely to cost between £3m and £4.5m in total.  Because of the cost and lack of external funding we will probably need to carry out the new build in two phases. The first phase will include a three badminton court size sports hall, a fitness suite, changing facilities and reception area. Second phase will include a function room, meeting room and dance studio. A new design is now agreed and can be viewed on the Sports Centre website. The next steps in this project are the execution of a traffic study and then submission to Harborough District Council for the planning application. 

As always, planning remains a key topic for our village and you will know that we have four major developments underway at the moment, north, south, east and west of the village. There are two things that I would like to mention about planning. As I reported last year we now have a Neighbourhood Plan in place. The significance of this is that as part of a wider planning framework it gives us some control and more authority to say what development goes on within the village. Applications for new developments must meet the policies set out in the Plan, which means that it is less of a free-for-all.

We have also agreed to review the Fleckney Neighbourhood Plan in the light of the publication by Harborough DC of its Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment. This indicates there are a number of sites in the village which have been put forward by landowners/developers as future building sites and with the ever increasing demand for housing, there is the possibility that some of these sites could be included in the new Local Plan to help meet the housing demand across the district. It is essential therefore that the Neighbourhood Plan is reviewed to ensure the best outcome is achieved for the village.

Secondly, even after applications are approved the Parish Council continues to try to optimise the agreements between the planning authority, Harborough District Council, and the developers for the benefit of the village. As part of large development applications developers must allocate sums of money to the community and to infrastructure in various categories, called Section 106 agreements. The Parish Council discovered that some agreements had been made, without consultation, which meant that large sums of money could not be spent to the maximum benefit of the village. Therefore we have sought and agreed variations to the S106 agreements so that money can be used where the village prioritises it. For example for the new Sports Centre.

Consultation with the Parish Council is a standard part of the planning application process. Recently we have strongly objected to the addition of five more dwellings on the Arnesby Road site (Davidson’s) and the loss of the retail units and car parking provision and their replacement with eight dwellings on the High Street site (Shire Homes).

Finally on planning, the boundary of Fleckney was changed on 1st April 2022 to include the whole of the Persimmon Estate off Saddington Road. Subsequently the Parish Council applied to HDC to re-designate the Neighbourhood Plan Area to include the boundary change and that was approved. 

In addition to the significant pieces of work mentioned already we also try to improve the village in smaller ways. For example by replacement of the container units at Leicester Road Recreation Ground with more suitable equipment storage, planting in the wildflower area at the Recreation Ground, including a tree donated by the Lady Byron School to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. And we have recently sought funding from LCC to provide gated entries to the Village on Saddington Road and Kilby Road.

Currently there is £25k available from UK Shared Prosperity Fund for village centre improvements and the Parish Council are working with Harborough DC to establish which improvements would best benefit the village centre. Please tell us of any ideas you may have.

Along with permanent village improvements we provide and support events in the village. Some of you will remember the lighting of the beacon and afternoon tea for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations. We also hosted the Fleckney Festival on the Leicester Road Recreation Ground and agreed the date of 16th September 2023 for the next Festival.

Looking to the near future the Parish Council is arranging an event to celebrate the King’s Coronation. Afternoon tea and cakes on the Village Green will be available on Sunday 7th May between 2.30pm and 5.30pm. It would be great to see as many people as possible there. 

The Parish Council also provides financial support to organisations in the village. For example a donation was recently made of £1,500 to support Citizens Advice Leicestershire and a grant of £350 was given to 1st Fleckney Guides to support their forthcoming camping trip. 

Finally, I’d like end by thanking my fellow councillors who give their time freely for the benefit of Fleckney, the Parish Council staff who work hard on behalf of the village all the volunteers who work tirelessly for the many and varied voluntary organisations within the village, which contribute to maintaining its strong sense of community.

. 
5
Questions/Proposals/Comments from Members of the Public.

A resident raised the issue of the proposal by the County Council to withdraw its funding for the 44 bus service and suggested that if the service was to be withdrawn that consideration should be given to extending the 49 bus service to run to Kibworth to enable Fleckney residents to have access to Kibworth for essential services and to provide a connection to Market Harborough. It was agreed the Parish Council would write to the County Council to express concern about and clarify the proposal to withdraw the 44 bus service. 
Clarification was sought from a resident on the retail development on High Street which was part of the Shire Homes development, which was a mixed development, and would provide both retail units and additional car parking. It was explained that the developer was seeking to replace the retail units with eight dwellings and reducing the amount of car parking available as well as relocating the “Plaza” to a location that was totally unsatisfactory. The Parish Council was opposed to the changes and had submitted strong objections to the proposal. The application would be determined by the Harborough Planning Committee.

A resident, who was a member of the South Leicestershire Litter Wombles and collected litter in the village, raised the issue of the amount of litter that was collected from both the Lodge Road and Leicester Road recreation grounds. This would be taken up by the Parish Council and also raised on the Fleckney Forum Facebook page.

A resident raised a concern about the parking on Kilby Road outside the shop and asked if anything could be done. It was explained that obtaining yellow lines was a long and difficult process and on that was not always successful.

A resident raised the issue of crossing High Street at the crossing where on occasions vehicles do not stop when they should do and felt it was an accident waiting to happen. The resident also raised problem of anti social behaviour in the village and asked how this should be reported. It was explained that all such matters should be reported to the Police via the 101 telephone number which would ensure the incident was recorded.

A resident raised concern about the proposal to charge a £5 admission fee for the forthcoming Fleckney Festival, something the Parish Council had agreed to. Mr O’Brien Chairman, Fleckney Athletic AFC also raised concern about the charging but also the parking and the potential damage to the football pitches on the recreation ground as the Football Club were investing substantial sums of money to improve the playing surfaces. He also expressed concern about the small amount given to local organisations from the proceeds given the amount of income that was generated. It was explained by a member of the organising committee that the income was much less that had been suggested and that the Festival had only been able to go ahead thanks to a significant donation that had been secured. 

A resident raised concern about speeding traffic on Saddington Road particularly at night.

A resident raised a concern about heavy goods vehicles in the village centre.  It was explained that there is in force a 7.5 tonne limit and any contravention should be reported to the Police who are responsible for enforcement. Only heavy goods vehicles accessing locations within the village are allowed. The building sites within the village will have a defined route for access which will avoid the village centre. The recent closure of the A5166 will have added to the problem with drivers not following designated diversion routes.

Finally a resident asked about the possibility of having a Sunday bus service. It was pointed out there had never been a Sunday bus service in the village so the chances of getting one were almost non existent.


The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting.
The Meeting closed at 7.50 pm.
Signed………………………………….Date……………….

Chairman



Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at the Village Hall on Monday 17th April 2023.





Present: S Wyche (Chairman), J Earwaker, S Parker, A Hall, D Parker, E Preston, Pat Henson, Phil Henson, D Astill, L Martin, N Holman, G Holman, A Birch, C McKemey, T Mcdonagh, S Bilbie, P Ades, D Bromley, J Brummel, M Dunmore, R Galloway, J Everitt, S Everitt, S Bott and T Batson.





J H Flower, Clerk to Fleckney Parish Council.
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